DURRINGTON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday, 25th of  April 2017 at 7.00 p.m.
In the Village Hall, Durrington Village Hall
	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mrs S Paines
	Chairman

	
	Cllrs. Mr J Todd, Mrs M Wardell, Mr S Rennie, Mr W Clarke, Mr S Armstrong-Watkins, Mrs P Taylor, Mr D Healing, Mrs S Pick, Mr A Lund, Mr R Deakins, Mrs B Elkins, Mr S Botham
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs S J Tucker (Clerk)

Mrs R Docker (Admin Asst)
 
	


POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES

Many of you may have already seen a number of our officers sporting new body worn video cameras. These devices are the latest of investments in technology as Wiltshire Police strives to be innovative in its approach, providing an effective, efficient and quality service.  Following our successful pilot earlier in the year, our full rollout is progressing well and already there has been positive feedback.

With the news that a general election has been called, we would like to reassure the public that there will be an appropriate policing plan in place ahead of the vote in June.

ASB Durrington Rec Ground

We are continuing with the current priority for Durrington which concentrates on anti- social behaviour/littering in the Durrington Rec area.  Since this has been raised 04th April there have been over forty documented patrols at all times of the day and night by Community Policing Teams.  Particular attention is being paid between the hours of 8pm to 2 am.  Work is being done with local retailers to identify under age persons purchasing alcohol and reminding retailers of the law regarding selling alcohol to minors.
Off Road Motorbikes & Vehicles Salisbury Plain

This is a new priority that commenced on 24th March.  To date there has been 52 actions/patrols. Work continues joining up the agency approaches and meetings are arranged for next month.

Theft from Motor Vehicles

This priority continues and commenced on 20th January 2017. To date 145 actions/patrols have taken place. We would like to remind the community not to leave personal items on show inside their vehicles.
CRIME PREVENTION


Cllr Clarke stated that he had written a letter to the Secretary of State for Defence about the possibility of gaining MOD Police presence at Larkhill Garrison, given that he had not received any further communication from Larkhill Garrison.  He also informed the Council that following concerns about the kebab shop (young people gathering along with seating/toilet arrangements) Wiltshire Council would soon be sending its Environmental Officer to conduct its routine checks, so would report back any concerns it had.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME – there was no public attendance at the meeting.
1. ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES 
2. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS – There were no declarations of interest.
3. MINUTES – It was RESOLVED to approve the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on the 28th of March 2017 and the Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting also held on the 28th of March 2017.
4. DISCUSSION TOPIC – There was no discussion topic.
5. REPORT by the Chairman of the Town Council 
I attended at Cocktail Party at Larkhill Garrison for a presentation for the Lottery Grant for the RA Musuem.  The meeting for prospective councillors that was held in March was attended by a few new people who have put their names forward as candidates for local councillor - good luck to all. The APM was well attended and the speakers were really interesting, with a lot of good feedback from those who attended.  The annual St George's Day Tea was held on Sunday in the Village Hall, this was attended by around 50 people who all said a big thank you on leaving  - thanks to all my team of volunteers for their support with the tea. Finally, as this is the last meeting of the current council prior to the elections on the 4th of May, may I thank you all for the support you have given me and the Parish over the past 4 years.  The council has achieved a lot for its residents and long may that continue when the new council is elected.  I’d also like to take this opportunity to thank all of the volunteers who support the Town Council with its initiatives and also those who do so much for our community and its organisations.

6. WRITTEN UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
PLANNING - Cllr D Healing provided a list of all the planning applications received in 2017 along with updates as to how they were progressing.  
SPEEDWATCH – The Speedwatch statistics were discussed along with the quarterly report from the end of January, which was distributed.  The team were praised for the work they do in trying to keep the village safe.
7.
REPORT by the clerk 
RJ Electrical have now completed the required work on the Pavilion electrics for the 5 year test certificate to be issued.  The curtains in the Village Hall have been cleaned and fire proofed.  All of the committees (Cemetery, Village Hall, Youth, HR&Finance, Amenities and Recreation) have met to tie up end of year business.  The Amenities and Recreation Committee has reviewed all 8 of the tenders for Phase 1 of the Play Park Upgrade, they have selected 3 that will be discussed tonight by the council with a view to awarding the contract for completion of Phase 1 (this area covers the embankment slide site and the area where the springers and small climbing frames are located).  There have been a number of complaints about broken beer bottles and rubbish at the Recreation Ground and Pavilion over the past month.  The Police are continuing to conduct patrols throughout the day and evening to prevent and/or identify anti-social behaviour.  I have written an article for the Dispatch and the Stonehenge Trader about the issue.  We will look to re-site a couple of bins and possibly purchase additional ones but ultimately we need people, particularly the young people to be responsible and dispose of their rubbish in the bins provided.  There will be 17 candidates who are looking to be elected forthcoming local elections, we have 15 seats available.  I have produced a booklet for our residents with resumes and photographs provided by the candidates that will be delivered with the Dispatch this week.  The first meeting of the council will take place on Tuesday the 16th of May. 
8.
REPORT by Wiltshire Councillor, Graham Wright

There was no official report from the Wiltshire Councillor.  Cllr Graham Wright did however update the Town Council on the diversions and closures anticipated with the build of the roundabout on The Packway following a meeting he had been to with DIO and Wiltshire Council.  A number of signs will be placed on the A303 to hopefully prevent rat running through Durrington, Woodhenge and Shrewton whilst work is underway.  The work is anticipated to take approximately 12 weeks throughout the summer months.  The Town Council is expecting to receive some formal communication from DIO about the diversions and closures in the near future and will ensure this is displayed on noticeboards and the website.
9.
REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended on behalf of the Town Council.
Cllr Rennie informed the Council that the Youth Services Committee had met with the focus being on the future requirement for new accommodation given the end of the current lease which will be in October.  The committee is looking at short term options in Larkhill, Bulford and the village to host the 3 sessions but ultimately a longer term solution such as its own building would be the preferred option.
10.
ACCOUNTS – The Council RESOLVED to approve the debits and cheques for April and the bank reconciliation for March, along with the final bank reconciliation for the year ending March 2017 for both current and the savings account.
	Description
	Debit

	SJ TUCKER – BLUEZ DISCO
	102.44

	STONEHENGE PLUMBING
	312

	ZURICH INSURANCE
	4865.01

	WILTSHIRE COUNCIL WASTE
	251.68

	HURDCOTTS
	1694

	BITS AND PIECES
	37.85

	BDS COMPUTERS
	85.68

	WICKSTEED PLAYGROUNDS
	85.80

	VIKING STATIONARY
	87.28

	CONSORTIUM SUPPLIES
	53.60

	APPLE CURTAINS
	412.80

	M PARKER FUEL
	21.02

	DJ SPREADBURY FENCING
	390

	G PODMORE WINDOWS
	25

	TREEMENDERS
	1080

	S PAINES EXPENSES
	25

	STONGEHENGE TRADER GOLF COMP
	100

	ROYAL MAIL STAMPS
	54.47

	SALARIES, HMRC, PENSIONS
	7844.33

	TOTAL DEBITS
	17527.96


11.
PROPOSALS 
a.
The Council considered the 3 designs and quotes put forward by the Amenities and Recreation Committee for the Play Park upgrade, a total of 8 tenders had been received following the invitation to tender that was submitted on the Government Contract Finder Website.  Councillors voted in favour (10 against 3) of the Eibe design and RESOLVED to award Phase 1 of the contract worth £30,000 to Eibe for completion in 2017.
b.
Following a request from the developer, the Town Council RESOLVED to number the 2 new houses that are nearing completion on The Ham as 2 and 4 The Ham.

c.
The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the end of year accounts for 2016/17.

d.
The Town Council RESOLVED to complete Section 1 of the Annual Return for the External Auditor.

e.
The Town Council RESOLVED to complete Section 2 of the Annual Return for the External Auditor.

f.
 The Town Council RESOLVED to approve that the Clerk to Amesbury Town Council be allowed access to the accounting system and financial documents in order to conduct financial business for Durrington Town Council in the event of absence of the Clerk/RFO.  The Durrington Town Council Clerk/RFO would reciprocate this agreement for Amesbury Town Council.

g.
The Town Council RESOLVED to allow the Community Policing Team access to the Town Council Office to conduct business and pre-arranged drop in sessions (currently planned for Tue 23 May, Tue 20 Jun and Tue 25 Jul from 2-3.30pm).
12.
CORRESPONDENCE to the Chairman or Clerk

The clerk had received a letter from a resident on Hackthorne Road about concerns over laurel bushes that had been planted along the edge of the footpath between its entrance with The Ham and the bridge over to Milston.  The resident had already been informed by the clerk that the land where the bushes had been planted was private and whilst it was adjacent to the footpath the landowner was able to do this.  The Council did not believe that the land owner would allow the laurel to become overgrown and impede the footpath as suggested by the resident but would monitor it over the coming years.

The Council had received a thank you letter from 2nd Bulford (St Leonards) Scout Group following the donation it made to support the group’s official opening of the new Scout Hut.  
13.
THANK YOU – Given that this was the last meeting on the current council, Councillors thanked the Chairman for all of her hard work over the past 4 years, they also thanked Cllr P Taylor who would not be standing in the upcoming elections. 
14.
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS - To move into Confidential Business under section 100 (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 to discuss the next items on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act – there was no confidential business to discuss.
Signed




Chairman                        Date


                                                                             

